GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on  16 June 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly (From 7:03pm)
Mr A. Jones 

Mr M. Wade

Apologise


Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Mrs Moughtin
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	22/020

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the June general meeting. The Chair advised she had recently attended the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee service at the Cathedral and a Beavers’ litter picking event in Peel.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	22/021
	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 19 May 2022. The Mr Wade proposed the approval of these minutes. Mr Crompton seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 


	
	
	Ms Kelly attended the meeting from 7:03pm.


	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	22/022
	Item 22/014 Highway Maintenance Charter 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response had been submitted.

Item 22/014 Website Expression of Interest 

The Board noted the Commissioners had received three expressions of interest which were being evaluated.

Item 22/018 Street Lighting Contract

The Board noted the Town Clerk would sign this contract once prepared by the Manx Utility Authority.

Item 22/019 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had not received any further communications concerning the provision of a beach wheelchair from the Charity proposing the provision of this service.

The Town Clerk advised the condition of the poor condition of Orry Lane had been reported to the Department of Infrastructure and the provision of dog bins on the heritage trial in Peel was on the Commissioners’ work programme.

The Board noted no any other business items were raised for discussion.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/023
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 27 May 2022 and these minutes would be circulated to the Board.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

Item 6 Slieau Whallian View and Oak Park Public Open Space Adoption

The Board noted the contents of Dandara’s plans lodged by 14 June 2022 with the Commissioners’ advocate outlining the areas of greenspace for adoption and maintenance. The Town Clerk reported these areas had previously been viewed by the Commissioners’ Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee and deemed suitable for adoption. The Town Clerk reported these grassed areas had not been cut by Dandara in 2022 which had resulted in complaints from local residents. The Commissioners have previously maintained grass in other developments which has not been formerly transferred into the Commissioners’ ownership. This had resulted in the Commissioners waiting many years for the receipt of the necessary paperwork. The Town Clerk advised Dandara had been instructed to undertake a final cut during the TT Festival to permit the Commissioners’ staff to take over the maintenance of these areas. The Town Clerk advise the Commissioners’ first cut was currently taking place and a flail mower is scheduled to cut the turf hedge opposite the Highwayman Public House during week commencing 20 June 2022. All these areas of grass would be routinely cut by the Commissioners going forward.
The Chair requested Item 12 should be considered as the next agenda item. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board unanimously agreed.


	 
	
	

	General Items

EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/024
22/025


	Item 12 National Broadband Plan

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 27 April 2022 from Manx Telecommunication concerning the roll out of broad band. The Chair welcomed the representatives from the Department of Enterprise ( Mr Oliphant) and Manx Telecommunications (Mr Moffat and Mr Horisk) to the meeting at 7:20pm. The Chair asked these representatives to brief the Commissioners on this issue.

The Department of Enterprise’s Head of Policy and Strategy for Digital and Fibre reported the target for the roll out of broad band was to ensure 99% of households had access to broad band by 2025. This ambitious programme of works commenced in July 2020 with Manx telecommunications being selected after a tendering process to provide this infrastructure. The Department recognized to give everyone access to a universal and equitable service Government funding would be required. This has resulted in  70% or £50,000,000 of the costs are being met by tax payer funding. Manx Telecommunications are half way through this project and commenced work in Peel earlier this year. When undertaking this work in an urban area approximately 90% of properties can be served using existing underground ducting. However, approximately 10% do not have ducting in place and must be served using overhead cables. This can be unpopular with local residents and the siting of the poles where they have not existed before can prove problematic. The Town Clerk asked if the Commissioners’ social housing estates where the location affected by this problem. He was aware discussions had taken place already between Manx Telecommunications and the Commissioners’ staff concerning placing cables on the frontage of properties because the underground broad band services were only being taken to the gable ends of the Commissioners terrace properties. The Manx Telecommunication representative advised this was not the location affected and an area centered around and off Ballaquane Road was their primary concern. These areas would require 16 poles because the existing cables when installed were laid in a trench without ducting and overlaid with concrete. The cost of installing new ducting and cables would be eleven times the cost of installing poles. The Board agreed the Department of Enterprise and Manx Telecommunications should specifically write to all those residents where poles were required and could use the Town Hall facilities to meet any residents to discuss their concerns. The Chair requested asked when this would take place and the Manx Telecommunication’s officer confirmed this would need to take place by the end of August 2022 to meet their current programme of works. Ms Kelly asked when lower Peel including the commercial area would be served by broad band. The Manx Telecommunication’s representative advised this work would be completed by the end of 2023. The Chair advised the Commissioners would be refurbishing Reayrt Aalin at the same time as this work was being undertaken and sought assurances these works would be coordinated. The representatives from the Department of Enterprise and Manx Telecommunications left the meeting at 7:50pm

Item 9 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting had met on 5 May 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members evaluated the Oie Voaldyn event held on 1 May 2022. The Town Clerk reported the road closures at weatherglass corner, diversion signs and routes to the headlands field parking had all been put in place by 2pm. The event organiser had advised the support being given by the Commissioners’ staff for this event was excellent and vital for the success of the event. The lead members stated the event, particularly in the evening, was well attended and the only issues were there was insufficient spectator viewing areas for the number of persons who attended the event and the sound system used. The Town Clerk advised additional marshals were need in future to guide the processions particularly when they were entering the performance area. The lead member concluded the event had been a success. The Town Clerk advised the funding the Commissioners’ had approved for this event may not be sufficient and the invoices were being sent to the Commissioners for payment rather than the event organiser.

The lead members noted the arrangements for Peel Day were in place to operate a similar event to those held in previous years. This event will be held from the later time of 1pm on 5 June 2022 and will include the usual family fun attractions located on the Beach; stalls on East Quay; the stunt shows on Shore Road in the vicinity of Bridge Street; and motorcycle exhibits outside the Leece Museum on East Quay.
The lead members requested an update on Peel traders’ Hop Tuu Naa event. The Town Clerk reported they would be invited to the next meeting.
The lead members assessed the 2021/22 event expenditure against budget. The lead members noted the Christmas and other event expenditure was overspent. The Town Clerk reported the other public functions events was overspent by £6,000 because a number of events were organised after the covid19 lockdown to assist in restarting the economy by holding community events. Some of this expenditure will be offset against income and Government grant support agreed prior to hosting these events. The lead members requested a breakdown of the expenditure for Christmas which was £5,000 overspent.

The lead members noted the hanging baskets would be in place by practice week of the TT festival.

The lead members noted the giant street game area on Marine Parade had been subject to vandalism over the May bank holiday weekend. The Town Clerk advised this was not unexpected and this was reason why the games were manufactured by the Commissioners and could be replace. He reported the games would be reinstated for the next bank holiday weekend.

The lead members noted the female sanitary product dispenser had been installed in the Market Place toilet facilities. The Town Clerk reported this had already been vandalised and required repair.

The lead members were provided with an explanation on the status of the playground audit report including why, after consideration of the risks detailed in this report, the Commissioners did not need to undertake all the works recommended.

The lead members noted no street trading licences were submitted for consideration. The lead members asked if the Commissioners had received an application from Thai Mann to operate at Marine Parade. The Town Clerk advised this opportunity would require advertising including to existing Promenade food and drink outlets.

Item 8 Western Swimming Pool Order
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’ communication dated 24 May 2022 and the proposed new Western Swimming Pool Order. The Board noted no changes had been incorporated following the consultation on the draft order with local authorities. Mr Jones stated the Department had not provided any feedback on the consultation responses to the local authorities. A large number of authorities had submitted consultation responses on this order and they have been ignored. The Town Clerk advised this order is not a temporary order and once approved by Tynwald it will be in place until it is revoked. The reference to it being a stop gap while a Government review is undertaken this year is not consistent with the content of the order which makes provisions beyond 2023/24 financial year. The Commissioners concerns relating to the Western Swimming Pool requesting additional funding at short notice including this year if this Order is approved has not been addressed. The Town Clerk advised in these circumstances the justification for bringing this order before Tynwald now to benefit the Swimming Pool is premature and the true beneficiary is to protect Government funding who provide the subvention for all the swimming pools once the existing contributions are collected from the local authorities.  Mr Jones stated the Commissioners have previously and repeated highlighted to the Department their concerns over the governance and funding of Joint Boards and their accountability to their constituent local authorities. Mr Wade advised it is likely once the Order is approved the Western Swimming pool will approach the constituent authorities for additional funding to assist in cost of inflation increases and increased staffing costs. Mr Crompton stated money could be saved by introducing more solar power to offset their energy costs. Mr Wade stated this was being looked at again. The Town Clerk advising he would reiterate the Commissioners concerns expressed in their consultation response to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 9 Peel Day Review

The Board noted the content of the press article outlining the proposed 2023 TT Festival schedule and the impact proposed Sunday racing would have on Peel Day. Ms Kelly proposed a TT Peel Day Committee similar to the Carnival should be set up to include representatives from the chamber of trade and other interested parties. The Town Clerk advised the consultation by the Department of Enterprise to change the TT was undertaken for a three week period in 2021 after local authorities had undertaken their last Board meeting before the postponed local elections in July 2021. The Town Clerk advised the Department of Infrastructure had previously consulted on permitting Sunday racing and they would be required to consult again on this issue should the Department of Infrastructure seek to bring this forward for 2023. The Town Clerk advised in previous years when practice has been postponed until the Sunday of Peel Day the event had seen very few people come into Peel. If Sunday racing was to form part of the schedule this would be detrimental to the viability of holding a Peel day event. The Chair stated the primary objective of the Peel Day event was to attract tourist visitors to the town during the festival and if the event was to become solely a community event it should be held outside the TT festival period. Mr Jones expressed his hope the relevant Department would undertake at lease a six week formal consultation prior to making any changes to the TT schedule for 2023. This would permit the local authorities, the public and businesses to assess the impact of a change on this nature.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	22/026
	Item 10 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Town Clerk reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 17 May 2022 and the minutes would be circulated to the Board.

2022. The Town Clerk advised the external auditors were scheduled to attend the Town Hall on his return from leave on 11 July 2022 to review the 2021/22 statement of accounts.

Item 11 Draft Internal Audit

The Board noted the content of the draft internal audit. The Commissioners did not propose any amendments to the internal audit. The Chair asked for any other comments or changes to be sent to the Town Clerk prior to 24 June 2022 to allow this document to be finalized before the external audit takes place on 11 July 2022.
Item 12 National Broadband Plan

This matter had been considered by the Board earlier in the meeting.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 13 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/027
	Mr Jones reported he had been appointed was Vice Chair of the Municipal Association. He expressed the desire to make this organisation more proactive in dealing with Isle of Man Government Departments on issues which effect all local authorities.

Mr Wade expressed concerns about the condition of the pavements in Peel and advised a public meeting about sewerage had been held recently in Peel.

The Town Clerk advised a draft lease would require preparing for Peel’s Men in Sheds community project which was scheduled to occupy the old workshop adjacent to the Town Hall which was purchased recently by the Commissioners. He advised the older condition of the building and the need for substantial interior works by the tenant would result in a lower rent. In these circumstances the Commissioners had previously permitted a peppercorn rent of £1.00 for a one year period to permit a new community group to get operational. Mr Jones and the Chair declared an interest in this Community group and took no further part in this matter. Mr Crompton endorsed the Town Clerk’s recommendation for a one year pepper corn rent and the Board unanimously agreed. 

The Chair advised at the Commissioners’ surgery a complaint was received that the Commissioners had not lit a beacon to celebrate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.
The Chair asked if the tents discarded at the Campsite after the TT festival could, in future, be donated to local youth groups.

The Chair proposed each Committee should now have climate change and the environment on their agenda with a quarterly report being given to the Board on progress including performance indicator information. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

Ms Kelly proposed the Commissioners should purchase the dolphin sculpture located at Weatherglass corner when it is auctioned. The Town Clerk advised a budget would need to be set for this purchase. Mr Wade advised last year a wallaby sculpture sold for in excess of £20,000. Mr Crompton stated this was too expensive. Ms Kelly proposed a budget of up to £25,000 should be set with any purchase being subject to match crowd funding. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board agreed this proposal by a split vote with Mr Crompton opposing this proposal.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 8:37pm
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